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RACHEL REYNOLDS TO SPEAK JANUARY 19TH  
By Phoebe Smith, Friends of the Library 

 Rachel Reynolds is a daughter of Daytona Beach.  She grew up here and graduated from Spruce 
Creek High Schoolôs International Baccalaureate program.  
After earning her bachelorôs degree in music therapy from the 
University of Miami, she received a masterôs in speech therapy 
at Appalachian State University in Boone, N.C.    Rachel now 
lives in Ashland, Virginia, with her husband Roger.   She is 
uniquely qualified to present a program January 19th at the 
Volusia County Library Center on City Island, recounting the 
experiences that led to her book, Four Seasons for Charlotte:  
A Parentôs Year With  Pediatric Cancer, both a memoir and a 
guidebook for parents of children with long -term and serious 

illness. 
In 2009, Rachel and Rogerôs 3-
year-old daughter, Charlotte 
Jennie, was diagnosed with a malignant brain tumor.  After a year of 
surgeries and chemotherapy, she died.  The only thing that kept the 
family going was the unfaltering support from friends and family.  Thatôs 

(Continued on page 2) 

TIME TO RENEW YOUR MEMBERSHIP  
OR THINK OF JOINING THE FRIENDS   

     We ask members to please help by encouraging friends and 
acquaintances to join as well. Many people are shy of  doing so for 
fear this might place them under some obligation to become active 
in the organization. This is not so. Most members are not actively 
involved. But every new membership makes us stronger and better 
able to pursue our mission. Joining simply represents an 
acknowledgement of  the importance of  libraries and a willingness 
to stand up for them. 
 Polls show that libraries, here and across the country, are the 
most valued, the most popular, the most utilized public institution. 
Read the following statement of  the Friends of  the Library 
purpose as given in our bylaws:   
   "The purpose of  this Corporation shall be to maintain the association 
of  persons interested in libraries; to focus public attention on the Library; 
to stimulate the use of  the Library resources and services; to receive and 
solicit gifts, endowments and bequests for the Library; and to support the 
Library in the development of  services and facilities for the community." 
 Now please consider filling out the membership application 
form on the reverse side of  this page.   

Calendar 
Jan 12. Cracked Walnutsτ

Music. Page 5 

Jan. 19. Rachel Reynolds -Book 

Talk. Page 1 

Jan 22. eReader Class. Page 3 

Jan 23. Couponing 101 with 

Mary Edwards. 

Jan 23. Travelogue Seriesτ

Sister Cities, Dixie Blake, 
Diamantina, Brazil. Page 3 

Jan 25/28. Book and Movie 

Club. Insert Page 2 

Jan 26. Social Security 101. 
Jan 30. Medicare 101 & Estate 

Planning. Page 6 

Feb. 6 "The Ultimate Field Trip,' 

a Play written by Karen Paulsen 
of the Library Administration, at 
2:00 P.M. in the Children's 
Auditorium. Insert Page 1 

Feb 6. Introduction to 

Genealogy. Page 5 

Feb 9. Stetson Jazz Quintet.  

Page 6 

Feb 13. Tending Roses. Page 4 



 

why the couple founded CJôs Thumbs Up Foundation.  In its third year, the foundation has provided 
financial support for nearly 100 families with serious health problems.  The foundationôs name honors 
Charlotteôs signature positive gesture when asked a question about her condition:  two thumbs up! 
 Four Seasons for Charlotte  is a warm, personal, no-nonsense 
narrative of a  journey no parent wants to take.  Rachel and Roger were a 
team as they experienced the hurricane (Rachelôs metaphor) of Charlotteôs 
illness.  The book is invaluable in detailing what to do and not to do when 
friends are dealing with a child having cancer. 

Every parent of a seriously ill child comes to dread 
the hospital:  the bland décor, the beeping 
machines, the doctors holding out slender threads of 
hope.  Yet long after their last thread broke, Rachel and Roger keep going back.  
Twice a month they provide a healthy, catered meal for families whose children 
are being treated on the seventh floor of Virginia Commonwealth Universityôs 
Childrenôs Hospitalða welcome respite from vending ïmachine dinners and 
bedside vigils.  ñI know what that feels like,ò Rachel Reynolds says. 
 As well as being Executive Director of CJôs Thumbs Up Foundation, 
Rachel is now principal of the small Dominion School for Autism, which offers 
specialized programs for children from preschool through maturity.  ñI dig it.  I 
dig this population,ò she says with characteristic enthusiasm.  This intelligent, 
sensitive, insightful, compassionate woman has much to share with us on 
January 19th. 

 Copies of Four Seasons for Charlotte will be available for purchase at the program.  Part of the 
proceeds from the sale of each book go to C.J.ôs Thumbs Up Foundation.   

(Continued from page 1) 

TIME TO RENEW YOUR MEMBERSHIP 

Saturday  

January 19 

2:00 PM 

2 



 

Visit Brazil with Dixie Blake,  
President of Sister Cities of Volusia County  

By Lois Fennelly , Friends of the Library 
 Plan to be at City Island Library on January 23, when Dixie Blake will take us on a journey to Volusia 
#ÏÕÎÔÙȭÓ ÎÅ×ÅÓÔ 3ÉÓÔÅÒ #ÉÔÙɂ$ÉÁÍÁÎÔÉÎÁ ÉÎ -ÉÎÁÓ 'ÅÒÁÉÓȟ "ÒÁÚÉÌȟ ÁÓ ÐÁÒÔ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÌÉÂÒÁÒÙȭÓ ÔÒÁÖÅÌÏÇÕÅ ÓÅÒÉÅÓȢ 
Ms. Blake and her husband Ron traveled there this summer to 
sign the agreement, attend a governmental reception, and visit 
the highlights of the region. 
 Local interest in Diamantina began at Daytona State 
College when the visiting Fulbright Scholar in Residence Dr. 
Carlos Robles introduced the membership of Sister Cities to this 
historic Brazilian city that UNESCO has declared as a Heritage 
of Humanity and Terrestrial Biosphere Reserve. An avid, 
talented photographer and world traveler, Dixie Blake has led 
the Sister Cities group since 2007.  Her perceptions as a retired 
educator and outstanding volunteer in her community 
contribute to her insights as a traveler in other cultures. 
  As she illustrates her journey to this hospitable 
city of 48,000 inhabitants, the audience will be able to enjoy the 
manifestations of music, handcrafts, and typical foods of the 
region.  Ms. Blake will also be able to communicate with us 
regarding  her contacts with the governmental, university, and 
hospitality personnel she met during her stay.  Brazil is a key 

contact for 
Floridians as a 
ÍÁÊÏÒ ÅÃÏÎÏÍÉÃ ÐÌÁÙÅÒ ÉÎ ÏÕÒ ÓÔÁÔÅȭÓ ÅÃÏÎÏÍÙȢ  /ÕÒ ÃÉÔÉÚÅÎÓ 
anticipate developing more meaningful friendships as  our 
newest Sister City  Diamantina 
joins  Campeche, Mexico and 
Bayonne, France in our 
international triad.  
 Citizens of Volusia County 

are invited and encouraged to 

attend activities and events hosted 

by the Sister Cities Association of Volusia County.  Many 

cultural activities and events provided for our community 

have been very well received and enjoyed and more 

planned for 2013.  Our mission includes international 

outreach and exchange as we share an awareness of the 

cultures and citizens of our three Sister Cities.  For membership information please see our website at 

www.sistercitiesofvolusia.org.  or contact Dixie Blake at dixieblake@gmail.com.  Join us as we celebrate 

culture and art globally!  

Catedral Metropolitana Santo Antonio da Se 

Dixie Blake with Mayor Geraldo da Silva 
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Wednesday  

January 23  

2:00 PM 

eReader class 
E-readers are becoming increasingly popular and are transforming Americansõ reading habits. A 
recent study by the Pew Research Center showed that 21 percent of American adults have read 
at least one e-book in the past year. If youõre part of this new wave of readers, stop by the 
Daytona Beach Regional Library at City Island for a free introductory class at 3 p.m. Tuesday, 

Jan. 22. Librarian, Kristin Heifner will explain how you can download free library books onto your Kindle, Nook, 
mobile phone or tablet. Reservations are not required.  



 

MEET CARRIE RADAMñReference Librarian 
By Lola Yellen, Friends of the Library 

Born and raised in Peoria, Illinois, Carrie showed her independent and adventurous spirit early by leaving the family 
hearth at the young age of eighteen, and traveling to Florida where she stayed about a year.  The youngest of three siblings, 
she has a brother now living in Ohio and a sister still living in Illinois.  She was able to visit her ninety-one year old father there 

in October 2011, before he died. 

Returning to Illinois she supported herself by working at several temporary jobs and attended community college.  
Then a move to North Carolina brought her to U. of NC at Asheville, where she completed her degree in mass 
communications. Between working for her degree and subsequent work opportunities, she remained in the Asheville region for 

about 12 years to also enjoy her interest in outdoor activities and its many hiking opportunities.   

Florida, however, beckoned to her again.  Settling in West Palm Beach, Carrie worked as a reporter for Credit Union 
Journal, where she stayed for eighteen months, then progressed to a 
publishing company as a writer and editor.  With these fine additions to 
her resume, she accepted a job with the South Florida Water 
Management District as the lead editor of the federally mandated in-
house annual report. After two and one-half years, she came north to 

now reside in Ormond-by the Sea. 

After her writing and editing work experiences, plus her long-term 
interest in library- connected work, Carrie pursued a library science 
online degree from Florida State University in Tallahassee.  With the 
goal achieved, she found a job as a Library Assistant in the Ormond 
Beach library.  After three and one-half years of experience, she happily 
accepted her present position in April at City Island as a reference 

librarian.  

At the Reference Desk, Carrie is ready to answer questions or provide 
assistance, and she teaches computer classes on Internet Basics, Word 
Processing, and the Publisher Program. Carrie also helps with the library 
website each month with ñHappenings,ò as well as the ñEvent Keeper,ò 
advising us of dates and time of City Island program offerings.  Along 

with Deborah Shafer and Kristin Heifner, she works on press releases relating information and publicity on adult programming.  

And in Carrieôs spare time?  She loves any and all outdoor activities: the beach, hiking, biking, kayaking.  She also 
loves to travel, having visited Spain, Canada, the Netherlands, Mexico, and the Caribbean.  An important future travel 
destination for her is Israel, aligning with her reading interests on Israel and Jewish history.  She is partial to non-fiction, 
especially historical subjects.  Another important reading subject for Carrie is travel: she loves Douglas Adamsô The 
Hitchhikerôs Guide series.  Other reading explorations include economic and financial subjects.  Very important to Carrie is 

anything concerning cartoons and comics. 

Oh, another surprise about Carrieðshe has written a book!  She is the author and illustrator of what she describes as 
a ñgraphic illustrated novel, a comic adventure story.ò  As yet unpublished and unnamed, she is hopeful of publication in the 

near future.  Perhaps we will see it in our stacks one day.   

We can see that this independent, adventurous, talented woman will continue to be an asset to the City Island library 

staff, and we hope she remains with us for some time. 

TENDING THOSE "HIGH MAINTENANCE" ROSES  

     Master Gardener Debi Proudfoot will give us tips on how to care for our 

hard-to-care-for roses on February 13, at 1:00 P.M., in the Adult Auditorium. 

Proudfoot is a graduate of the Master Gardener program at the University of 

Florida Agricultural Extension Office, which is under the direction of Karen 

Stauderman, Residential/Urban Extension  
   You might recall that Proudfoot gave a talk here at the City Island Library 

last April on "low maintenance" plants, plants for busy people with limited 

time to care for them. Her general solution was to go with native plants.  
     Proudfoot will give a series of gardening talks throughout the year. So watch for announcements. Coming 

in April will be a presentation on community gardening.  4 



 

LET'S TALK ABOUT 

LITERATURE INVITATION  

WITH THE SCHEDULE FOR 2013 

SELECTIONS 
     Meetings for this monthly book club are 

held the third Tuesday of the month in the 

Board Room of the City Island Library. 

Sessions begin at 6:30 P.M. There are no 

membership requirements, except for a 

love of good books. Anyone interested is 

welcome.  

     It is strongly recommended that attendees read the 

prescribed book in advance of the session in order to 

participate in the discussion.  

For more information about the group, or if 

you have any questions about the titles 

listed below, call Lois Fennelly, (386) 846-

6797.   

Otherwise, just turn up to enjoy a lively 

give-and-take on these books and their 

authors. 
Jan. 15. This Burns My Heart by Samuel Park 

Feb. 19. If Today Be Sweet by Thrity Umrigar 

Mar. 19. The Light Between Oceans by M.S. 

Stedman 

Apr. 16. The Language of Flowers by 

Vanessa Diffenbaugh 

May 21. Russian Winter by Daphne Kalotay 
Jun. 18. Bring Up the Bodies by Hilary Mantel 
Jul. 16. Bring your literary choice to share with the 

group 
Aug. 20. The Chaperone by Laura Moriarty 
Sep. 17. The Night Circus by Erin Morgenstern 
Oct. 15. Behind the Beautiful Forevers by Katherine 

Boo 
Nov. 19. Gone Girl by Gillian Flynn 

ñCRACKED WALNUTS ñ 
 NUTTY WASHBOARD  

AND BANJO  
DUO PERFORM 
Saturday, January 12,  

Adult Auditorium, 2:00 to 4:00 P.M.  
 

      Husband and wife team, Jeff and Jan 
Ausfahl will entertain us with music of the 
Civil War Era. The program focuses on light-
hearted, knee-slappin' songs enjoyed and 
sung by both the rebels and the unionists. 
We will hear humorous stories and some 
favorite tunes such as "Old Dan Tucker," "My 
Old Kentucky Home," "The Yellow Rose of 
Texas," and "When Johnny Comes Marching 
Home." 
     Jeff, though born in Illinois, grew up in 
Glasgow, Scotland, where he received his 
first musical training as a drummer in the 
Boys Brigade Bagpipe Band. He holds a 
bachelor's degree in jazz guitar from Berklee 
College of Music. He performed on the banjo 
with the Albany Symphony, and in New York 
with the banjo shows of Barnum and the 
musical "Sugar Babies," starring Mickey 
Rooney. 
     Jan's musical background has taken her 
from trombone performance in New York 
City, at the Roseland Ballroom and in Latin 
American music clubs, to work as a music 
copyist for Warner Brothers, Paramount, 
Universal and Walt Disney Pictures, to her 
passion for percussion instruments, settling 
finally for her trademark washboard as she 
partners with her husband.  
     The Ausfahls perform in museums, 
libraries, county fairs--wherever pure 
American fare is relished. So we look forward 
to an afternoon of nostalgia, with wonderful, 
familiar, sing-along songs. 

HOW TO LEARN ABOUT 
YOUR ANCESTORS  

 For anyone interested in 
finding out more about their 
family roots, Librarian Kim 
Dolce will present 
"Introduction to Genealogy."  
Come to the Adult 
Auditorium on  Wednesday, 
February 6, from 1:00 TO 
3:00 P.M., to learn how to get 
started on your ancestral 
search. 5 



 

 

Information regarding the 
movies being shown are 
ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅΩǎ ƭƻōōȅ 
as well as the happenings 
available at the Front Checkout 
Desk.  

aƻǾƛŜ ƭƛǎǘƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ ŀǊŜ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƛƴ 
ǘƘŜƛǊ ƘŀǇǇŜƴƛƴƎǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΩǎ 
Checkout Desk. 

MEDICARE 101  
1:00 PM       in the South Auditorium  

     If you will turn 65 within the next three months, 
YOU  will be eligible for Medicare, and this course is 
for you. Offered by the State of Florida's Health 
Insurance Assistance Program, Medicare 101 is part 
of Serving Health Insurance Needs of Elders. That's a 
mouthful, but it is familiarly known as SHINE, and 
shine it does, in the eyes of seniors who have been 
helped by this program. The SHINE counselor for 
Volusia County is Judy Hahn. She is replacing Ken 
Cornell, who has been a sturdy and trusted friend to 
hundreds, no, thousands, of people in our county in 
recent years.  
     Judy will be offering this one -hour course several 
times throughout the year here at City Island Library
--it is mostly for the "about to turn 65" folks. She will 
conduct the first 2013 session on Wednesday, 
January 30, at 1:00 P.M., in the South Adult 
Auditorium. To contact SHINE, call the toll-free Elder 
Helpline: 1-800-96-ELDER (1-800-963-533). 

MORE ON ESTATE PLANNING  
2:00 PM         in the North Auditorium  
Michael Pyle, a Daytona Beach attorney, will recap 
his presentation of last February on estate planning, 
reviewing and explaining such legal matters as what 
constitutes a will, a trust, probate, powers of 
attorney and health care designation documents.  
Pyle has given several other talks here at the City 
Island Library. Last November he spoke about a 
recent visit to Cuba with his wife, who is Cuban born. 
His subjects have proved to be of such interest to 
our patrons that we have invited him to present 
some of these again, which he has kindly agreed to 
do. 
In future sessions, Pyle willl re-examine two other 
issues of estate planning: financial planning for long 
term care (Wednesday, February 27) and scams, 
shams, and flim-flams (Wednesday, March 27). Pyle 
always welcomes questions from his audience, and 
they generally have a lot to query him about.  

children) or to keep it general, and how to register to get your library listed on Google maps. You will also learn 
about how many small, unincorporated communities in our country, and tiny villages in developing nations, which 
do not have public library services, are utilizing the little free library concept to set up free book exchanges.    
     I checked out the libraries on Google maps. There are not many yet in our part of Florida--remember this 
movement is hardly two years old--but I found one in an elementary school in Orange City and another, which is a 
front-yard library, in New Smyrna Beach. The map provided an email address, and thus I found Betty Story, the 
"steward" of the library her brother Mark constructed from an old Proctor and Gamble box and placed in her 
front yard. She is a librarian at Bethune-Cookman University, and, like all librarians, wants to promote a passion 
for reading. She shared with me a copy of an article about her project which was published a month or so ago in 
the News-Journal's New Smyrna Beach Our Town section.  
With this kind of publicity, I hope that many more front-yard and school "out-door" libraries will soon begin to 
sprout in her town. Story is delighted with her own experience in tending the little box library at her home and is 
confident that the movement has just begun to take off. As she was quoted in the News-Journal article, she sees 
the Little Free Library as being particularly valuable for young families "so children can see the importance of 
reading and how it is to connect with your neighbors."  
     So here's to the Little Free Library and the principle of sharing books--lots of books. 

(Continued from page 7) 

A Stetson Jazz Combo 

Will Be Performing   
Jazz lovers will enjoy the 

Stetson Jazz Combo on 

Saturday, February 9 at 

2:00 PM. The quintet will 

perform standards and 

songs from the Great  

          American Songbook. 

SENIORS HAVE A CHOICE ON  
Wednesday, JANUARY 30, 2013  

City Island Library will offer two programs 
to benefit seniors of our community.   
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THE "LITTLE FREE LIBRARY" MOVEMENT  
By Elizabeth Nelson, Newsletter Editor 

Do you have a big old microwave oven that has died? It would be perfect for use as a "little free library." Prop it 
up on a sturdy pole or a stack of cinder blocks, fill it with books you love and want to share, and, presto, you are in 
neighborhood-togetherness-promotion big time. Of course the exterior calls for some imaginative decor, so have 
some fun with that. But the books will be safe and dry and available to anyone who stops by to browse. "TAKE A 

BOOK, LEAVE A BOOK" is the principle at work here. 
According to the last count more than three thousand of 
these little libraries can be found in all fifty states and 
around the world.  
This movement began in 2009, in Hudson, a little 
Wisconsin town, when Todd Bol built a wooden box, 
decorated it to look like a one-room school house, set it up 
in his front yard and filled it with books, with a sign offering 
them to any passersby for free. He did it as a tribute to his 
deceased mother, who had been a teacher and book lover. 
When Rick Brooks, an instructor at the University of 
Wisconsin's Division of Continuing Studies, in Madison, 
heard about Todd's project, he immediately saw how the 

idea could be used on a large scale, to promote literacy and to bring books 
to isolated U.S. communities which are underserved by public library systems, as well as to impoverished 
communities around the world which have no library systems 
at all.  
So Brooks and Bol decided to collaborate. Both had had 
entrepreneurial and international experience, Bol in 
international trade and Brooks in fund-raising for village 
libraries in Sri Lanka. Their first small box was placed on a bike 
path, which ran close to an art gallery and cafe in Madison. It 
was an instant success. So they incorporated their Little Free 
Library as a program of the non-profit, tax-exempt 
organization. 
Wisconsin Partners for Sustainability has a board of directors 
and a clearly defined non-profit mission along with a website: 
littlefreelibrary.org. The tiny libraries are mapped on Google. 
They are positioned wherever people gather, at schools, in 
parking lots, in front of people's homes, at crossroads of all 
kinds. Patrons have their favorite libraries, checking often to 
see what new books have come in, or to find if books they 
have loved and left for others have been 
chosen.                                                                                                                  
     Libraries must of course have librarians to look after them. For these little libraries they are called "stewards," 
whose work is quite minimal. The boxes must be kept clean, and must be checked periodically to see if they are 
well stocked. If you or some group you  belong to wants to start a library, you must first decide on where to place 
it. Parks and schools, and parking lots of much frequented stores are all desirable locations. However, permission 
must be secured for placement in public places or on someone else's property, so be prepared to untangle a little 
red tape, though most authorities quickly see the value of the movement and are pleased to support it. The 
simplest thing to do is to build your own and put it out next to the sidewalk. If a bench might be near by, so much 
the better.  
     But the first thing to do is go to the website, where you will find an abundance of information, from a number 
of building designs, suggestions of good locations for the libraries, whether to specialize (for instance, for 

(Continued on page 6) 

from www.littlefreelibrary.org 

from www.littlefreelibrary.org 
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